MINUTES OF THE WORK SESSION OF MAYOR AND COUNCIL OF THE BOROUGH OF STONE HARBOR HELD IN THE MUNICIPAL BUILDING, October 6, 2020
* * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * *

The meeting was called to order by Mayor Davies-Dunhour at 4:30 p.m.

 

ROLL CALL                                                PRESENT
Councilmembers

Judith M. Davies-Dunhour, Mayor

Frank Dallahan 
Suzanne C. Stanford, Borough Clerk

Jennifer Gensemer

Marcus Karavan, Solicitor
 

Charles Krafczek (by phone)   
Robert Smith, Borough Administrator 
Reese Moore
James Craft, CFO 

 

Raymond Parzych






Joselyn O. Rich 
FOR THE RECORD, THIS WORK SESSION WAS HELD VIA VIDEO/TELEPHONE CONFERENCE IN A ZOOM FORMAT
Mayor Davies-Dunhour announced that the meeting was now open. Adequate notice of the meeting was provided by posting a copy of the time and place on the Municipal Clerk’s bulletin board and mailing a copy of same to the Press and the Cape May County Herald on September 6, 2020.

SALUTE TO THE FLAG

A & F – Councilmember Krafczek
Engineer’s Report

From:
Marc DeBlasio, P.E., P.P., C.M.E.


Borough Engineer
Date:  
October 6, 2020
Capital Projects

1.
Beach Patrol Building – Permitting and Design Phase
· The NJDEP CAFRA permit application was submitted on May 5th and the application has 
completed the public comment period.   The NJDEP is currently completing their final 
review.

· The geotechnical soil borings were completed on September 21st and the geotechnical 
report will be completed and submitted to the Borough by October 8th.

2.
2019 Utility and Road Program
· The apparent low bidder was Asphalt Paving Systems, Inc. in the amount of $3,938,800.00.
· The contractor has completed 87th Street, 88th Street, 90th Street and 105th Street entirely.

· The contractor has remobilized and completed the sanitary sewer and watermain installation on 89th Street.

3.
94th Street Sanitary Sewer Pump Station Installation



A.  Underground Utility Portion
· The contractor has completed the watermain replacement on 94th Street (200 Block) and Third Avenue from 94th Street to 93rd Street.

· The contractor has completed the gravity sanitary sewer and force main installation from the parking lot to Third Avenue.

· The final utility work is scheduled to commence in November 2020.


B.  Pump Station and Wet Well Portion
· The prefabricated pump station building has been installed.

· The electrical work and sanitary sewer pumps are scheduled to start work the week of October 5th.

4.
2020 Utility and Road Program
· The bid opening was September 10th and the apparent low bidder is Fred M. Schiavone Construction, Inc., P.O. Box 416, Malaga, NJ 08328, in the amount of 
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· $3,315,522.55. There has been a contesting of the bid from the second low bidder. Either way we are under budget. 
5.
111th Street and 114th Street Beach Outfall Elimination
· Survey of this project has been completed and we are currently in the design phase. 

· The survey and base mapping for the reconstruction of 116th Street has been completed.  

6.
Storm Sewer and Flood Mitigation Master Plan
· We are approximately 40% complete and will be providing a draft report by December, 2020. 

7.
Back Bay Dredge Management Plan
· We have provided a proposal to the Borough on February 13, 2018.  Upon authorization of the Borough, we are prepared to start work on this project. 

8.
Water Meter Replacement
· The project was re-advertised for public bidding on September 18, 2020.  The bid opening occurred on October 1, 2020.
· The apparent low bidder is Core and Main, L.P. in the amount of $1,189,813.00 for the Base Bid and $1,248,405.00 for Alternate Bid #1. We are reviewing the bid with PW.  That is also under project budget. 
Grants

1.
FY 2021 NJDOT Municipal Aid Program
· The Borough has selected the reconstruction of 83rd Street from First Avenue to Second Avenue for the roadway application submission.

· The grant was successfully submitted to the State on May, 2020. 

2.
Cape May County Open Space Board
· We attended a pre-application meeting with the CMCOSB on June 12, 2018 to discuss improvements at the Borough’s marina site.

· The CMCOSB favorably received the proposed improvements and recommended that the Borough submit a grant application.

· A special round of funding for “Coastal Enhancement Projects” has been announced and grant application deadlines are August 15th and December 15th.

· We completed a kick-off meeting at the site on October 5th.  Preliminary concept plans will be transmitted to the Borough the week of October 12th. 

Councilmember Krafczek asked about bi-furcating the 93rd street bid process. This was discussed with Tom Thornton last meeting. Asked the Administrator for comments. Administrator said he has directed Mr. Thornton to proceed as if the application will be bi-furcated, he got the sense that is how the Council was leaning since we won’t have to worry about any spending deadlines and to take advantage of competitive environment for bidding. Tom has been directed to be ready to go out to bid at the end of the month or sometime during November. 

Construction & Zoning – Ray Poudrier reported  - 36 DCA Permits, 18 Zoning Permits and 24 CTT’s were issued for the month. 
Tax Collector –Deborah Candelore  

Today I’d like to present to you an explanation of a reconciled tax bill:

I’ll begin with a brief recap – Due to the impact covid-19 had on the budget process, the State of New Jersey postponed closing their fiscal year from June 30 to September 30, which put a delay on receiving certified tax rates.  Due to this, Governor Murphy strongly urged all tax collectors to issue estimated tax bills, ours were delivered on June 11.  Estimated tax bills are for the August installment only, it requires a resolution, and is calculated by the CFO via a State devised formula. The estimated tax rate was .590.
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When certified tax rates cannot be struck in a timely fashion, tax collectors by statutory authority may issue estimated 3rd quarter and reconciled 4th quarter tax bills.  We do this for two reasons:  #1, so the cash flow to the municipality is not obstructed; and #2, so taxpayers are not hit with owing two tax quarters back to back, or at the same time.

Hypothetically, if estimated tax bills were not issued in June, and we didn’t get our certified tax rate until September, then tax bills would not have been mailed out until October, and the August installment would have been due sometime in October, right on top of the November installment. Additionally, the Borough’s cash flow would have been obstructed throughout the summer and early fall. 
After receiving our certified tax rate of .610, and after the August billing was completed, we calculated the November installment.  The November installment is a reconciled bill.  “Seemingly much higher than normal” to everyone, however, it really isn’t.  It is merely making up for the “lesser estimated amount” billed in August.  It is a “catch-up” installment.  Adding the August & November installments together is the same total amount you would have been billed, split between the two installments, had we not had to estimate.    
The 2021 Feb & May installments are exactly half of the total taxes billed in 2020, then split between the two quarters – each quarter being 25% of the previous years taxes; the Preliminary installments are always billed this way because we do not have a tax rate yet for those installments.  And that is why those two installments are always equal. 
In a normal year, the tax bill is calculated by dividing the assessment by 100 – because you pay taxes on every 100 dollars of assessed value – then multiplying the tax rate, then we deduct the Feb & May Preliminary installments – because they were already billed – and the balance is split between the August and November installments – hence, the FINAL billing.  And that’s why those two installments are always equal.

However – in an estimated tax billing year, once we get our certified tax rate we begin the same way – assessment divided by 100, times the tax rate  – except, then we deduct the 1st, 2nd, and 3rd installments, because they were already billed, and the balance becomes the November reconciled installment.  

In this case, the November installment is higher, because August was under-billed, due to the estimated tax rate being lower than the certified rate.  

I can understand why so many residents were confused.  The 2020 Feb & May preliminary installments were based on 2019’s certified tax rate of .573 – the August installment was based on the estimated tax rate of .590 – and the reconciled November installment is based on the certified tax rate of .610.  

Going back through records as far as 1997, from what I’ve read, we 
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have never issued estimated and reconciled tax bills in Stone Harbor.      

In conclusion, the 2020 certified tax rate increased only 3.7 cents over 2019; or 6.4%.     

UTILITIES REPORT

Irrigation Violations

From July 8 through September 30

362 Irrigation Violation warnings were issued
Including: 

74 – 2x

27 – 3x

8 – 4x

2 – 5x

2 – 6x

1 – 7x

I’d like to extend special thanks to Mr. Smith for intervening and expediting this summer program, as well as the Chief, Captain and Officer Meineke, who did an excellent job.   
We are in the process of collecting the summer reads and preparing the December 1st water bills
Tax Assessor – Margaret Slavin – reported 37 deeds, of those 27 were cash transactions.  Put together 17 certified lists and had 8 COAH inspections and calculated fees. 
Borough Clerk – Issued 130 Beach Vehicle Permits, 9 Marriage Licenses, 1 OPRA and 25 Certified Copies for a total o0f $8,407.00

CFO –Proposal for Banking Services

The Borough is accepting proposals on a money management system for banking services which is to be implemented on or about February 1, 2021. The object is to maximize interest earned on collected funds which satisfying the Borough’s financial obligations and maintaining various account records. Presently the Borough has 12 accounts. It is our intention to have all accounts with one bank. 
Administrator – no report

Mayor – The Planning Board on September 14th started with the hybrid meeting, the same fashion as we do here. It went well and everyone was happy to be in the same room. We did have an application but after awarding a minor sub-division they ended up withdrawing the application. 
Zoning Board – last night would have been the Zoning Board’s first hybrid meeting however, there was no applications, so no meeting. The first one for Zoning will be November 2nd .  Couple of other things discussed in Planning Board, sub-committee talking about changing the zoning in the Courts and Linden Lane, additional space on the second floor. We will bring something to full Council if we can come to some sort of agreement. Another subcommittee discussing valet parking, no plan yet, some disagreement about how that would function. 

Some other things coming up on the next agenda, October 16th dumpster ordinances, POD’s and wood burning outdoor fireplaces, and perhaps some regulations. 

Jenny Olson – Special Event Application – Stone Harbor/Avalon School PTC Halloween event. At the school Sunday October 18th event 3-5, set up begins at noon, 200 block of 93rd Street. Expecting 200 people, only families of school. They request the street be closed for a truck or 
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treat event. After some discussion it was decided for safety reasons to suggest they hold the event at the Recreation Complex at 80th Street. It will be approved making that change.

Stone Harbor Chamber requesting permission to have merchandise on the sidewalk this Holiday week-end. Friday, Saturday, Sunday and Monday. Following the same rules for Save September week-end. Motion will be at Regular Meeting. 
PUBLIC WORKS – Councilman- Ray Parzych – Bulk Trash Day – October 13th. We will be staring contract negotiations in the near future for PW Employees and also start on the Capital Budget. 
PW Director Report –Grant Russ 
 
Bulk Trash Collection will be this Tuesday October 13th.

· Monday October 12th Is Columbus Day.  The trash & recycling will not be collected on that day.  Collection will shift one day to Tuesday, Wednesday and Thursday.

· A comparison of Solid Waste tonnage tipped at the MUC in 2019 to 2020.  This shows 21 more trips and $8,082.74 increase in cost. This increase is in residential collection and no commercial collections. 

2019

Trips: 22 / Tons: 178.41 / Cost: $13,441.41

2020

Trips: 43 / Tons: 280.08 / Cost: $21,524.15

· Parking Meters are shut down as of October 1st.

· Raking of the beaches has ended for the season.  Raking will be on an as needed bases.

· Streets crew will be working on trench restorations (asphalt) of water & sewer upgrades around town.

Water & Sewer:

· Quarterly meter reads continue into its second week due to the number of visual. reads needed to be completed.  

· Crew continues to scrape, prime and paint all 250 plus fire hydrants.  This work is in addition to new service installation, station inspections and maintenance and outfall inspections.

Utility – Councilmember Reese Moore – appreciation to Marc DeBlasio and PW for the oversight on 94th Street Sanitary Sewer Pump Station. Things are expected to be on time and under budget, very good job. 

Presentation by Dominic Villecco – V-Comm – Small Cell Legislation – Updates 5 G project

Slide show by Mr. Villecco – reported he recently held a meeting with Verizon Wireless, Stone Harbor and Avalon Boroughs to discuss this carrier’s needs. Stone Harbor and Avalon Borough Administrators have agreed to work in concert with each other for a cohesive plan for 7 Mile Beach. Avalon taking the lead on a Right of Way Ordinance and Master License Agreement draft. Verizon has submitted a proposed 5G configuration, 25 locations in Stone Harbor and 38 in Avalon. A first pass at small cell plan for Stone Harbor has been developed and submitted to Engineering and Public Works for review and comments.  The slide presentation is on file in the Clerk’s office. 
· Orstead – Councilmember Moore reported he and the Mayor had a meeting with Orstead mid-September. This is an international company that is developing off shore wind farm projects, located off of Atlantic City about 15 miles off the coast, to be 
· 
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· operational in 2024. Anyone that wants to see information about that project can look up on the website Ocean Wind.com. Orstead is working with the Borough to schedule some community outreach meeting to discuss the project. 
Water diversions for the month of August, the percentage of usage based of allocation was 77% of our monthly allocation.  
Landscaping Registration Ordinance – Administrator – rough first draft. Intention is to get information from anyone doing landscaping work within the Borough. Grant brought this up and is a proponent of knowing who is operating within the Borough in order to keep communication open with them. He got an Ordinance from Essex county, included what he thinks we need, however Council may want to weigh in on some of the areas.  Fee, if so, how much and what type of penalty structure would we have built in to the Ordinance.  Councilmember Moore said this will be further discussed at the Utilities meeting on Friday. Want it in place by the first of the year.  
DISCUSSION:

Villa Maria – Solicitor – has been informed that there are 5 dedicated off street parking spaces, north side of the new street. When he spoke to the Engineer and the Administrator appears they would be going in an area where would probably have parking anyway, we would just make they part of our parking ordinance. There have been drafts circulated, show where they are on 112th street. Not a heavy lift, ,an area where we will have parking anyway. They just want to know at the State level that there will be a dedication of those spaces for public parking. Engineer said it is basically on street public parking. These would be on the north side, near the Villa Maria. May not be any public parking on the south side, don’t know about driveways, curb cuts etc. yet.  Mayor said this would be the opposite of every other beach block in town, parallel parking rather than angle parking, on the north side. The Villa Maria proposed this. Questions about different standards applying to the parking.  This is advisal, at some point it will go into our parking Ordinance.  
MOTION TO ADJOURN

Upon motion of




Councilmember Frank Dallahan
Seconded by 





Councilmember Charles Krafczek   
That the Work Session Meeting of Mayor and Council be adjourned at           p.m.
 Vote




6 Councilmembers
AYE

APPROVED___________________________________, 2020
_____________________________________________, Mayor

ATTEST______________________________________, Borough Clerk
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